

FACULTY OF BIOSCIENCES, FISHERIES AND ECONOMICS

Nest predation in birds of conservation concern

Case studies of monitoring and management

Jennifer Stien

A dissertation for the degree of Philosophiae Doctor – April 2015





Nest Predation in Birds of Conservation Concern:

Case Studies of Monitoring and Management

Jennifer Stien

A dissertation for the degree of Philosophiae Doctor UiT – The Arctic University of Norway Faculty of Biosciences, Fisheries and Economics Department of Arctic and Marine Biology Spring 2015

Supervisors

Rolf A. Ims

Vera H. Hausner

Front cover:

Common eider (J. Stien) and Slavonian grebe (K.B. Strann) attend their nests.

Contents

List of original papers	5
Abstract	6
1. Introduction	8
1.1 What are birds of conservation concern?	8
1.2 Can nest predators cause declines in bird populations?	8
1.3 How should we investigate and mitigate nest predation in declining bird populations?	9
1.3.1 General approaches: Adaptive management and monitoring	9
1.3.2 Nest predator removals: An option for adaptive management of declining	
bird populations?	10
1.3.3 Finding solutions to implementing efficient management	10
2. Scope of thesis	12
3. Study design and sampling methods	13
3.1. Papers I and II	13
3.1.1. Study area for papers I and II	13
3.1.2. Study design for papers I and II	14
3.1.3. Study species for papers I and II	16
3.2. Papers III and IV	19
3.2.1. Study area for papers III and IV	19
3.2.2. Study design for papers III and IV	20
3.2.3. Study species for papers III, IV and V	21
3.3. Paper V	24
3.3.1. Study design for paper V	24
4. Results and discussion	25

4.1. Results and discussion for paper I and II	. 25
4.2. Results and discussion for paper III and IV	. 27
4.3. Results and discussion for paper V	28
5. Concluding remarks and recommendations	30
Acknowledgements	.31
References	. 32
Papers I to V	. 43

List of original papers

Paper I

Stien, J., Yoccoz, N.G. and Ims, R. A. 2010. Nest predation in declining populations of common eider (*Somateria mollissima*): an experimental evaluation of the role of hooded crows (*Corvus cornix*). Journal of Wildlife Biology (16), 123 – 134. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2981/09-060</u>

Paper II

Stien, J. and Ims, R.A. Negative effects of human disturbance on nest success in declining eider colonies in northern Norway. In Review: IBIS

Paper III

Stien, J. and Ims, R.A. 2015. Management decisions and knowledge gaps: learning by doing in a case of a declining population of Slavonian grebe (*Podiceps auritus*). Journal of Wildlife Biology (21), 1, 44 - 50. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2981/wlb.00026</u>

Paper IV

Stien, J., Strann, K.B., Jepsen, J., Frivoll, V. and Ims, R. A. Breeding persistence of Slavonian grebe (*Podiceps auritus*) at long-term monitoring sites: Predictors of a steep decline at the northern European range limit. In Review: Journal of Ornithology

Paper V

Stien, J. and Hausner, V.H. (manuscript). Volunteer hunter motivation and engagement to control the invasive alien American mink (*Neovison vison*) in Norway.

Abstract

In this thesis, I explored management options aimed at increasing breeding success of vulnerable species of ground nesting birds in Norway. Appropriate conservation management varies between species and between systems due to their differing and often complex abiotic and biotic interactions. To gain experience in working in this context dependent and multifaceted field, I used case studies of nest management of 2 species, common eider (*Somateria mollissima*) and Slavonian grebe (*Podiceps auritus*) in 2 different, but connected ecosystems; coastal and lacustrine.

In papers I to III, I explored the management actions of increasing nesting success in coastal nesting common eider and lacustrine nesting Slavonian grebe, and discussed whether these management actions could achieve the goal of halting the declines in these populations. In papers I and II, I investigated the reasons for nest failure of common eider. In paper I, I used the *a priori* hypothesis based on casual observation, that the hooded crow (*Corvus cornix*) was responsible for nesting failure, and carried out a crow removal experiment to test this. Using the results from paper I to define the scope of an observational study for paper II, I investigated the processes of nesting failure in common eider in order to find potential management actions that could increase nesting success in the study area. The combined results from papers I and II indicated that crows were the main proximate cause of nesting failure while human disturbance was the ultimate cause of nesting failure. Furthermore, the results indicated that decreasing nesting failure was potentially manageable by decreasing disturbance during nesting time and/ or guarding of nests while incubating females were absent from nests. These management actions should be tested in order to see if they can halt the declines in the local eider colonies.

In paper III, I used the *a priori* hypothesis that the invasive alien species American mink (*Neovison neovison*) was an important cause of nest failure of Slavonian grebe and carried out a series of experiments using an adaptive management approach. The hypothesis was based on a non-empirically assessed risk of factors pertinent to the decline of the Norwegian population and the observation that mink were present in the study system. The results from the study indicated that mink was unlikely to be a significant cause of nesting failure in the study system. The study further indicated a relevant framework for finding management solutions in the maze of management possibilities, where key system information and time to implement management is lacking. Based on the results from paper III, the knowledge that very few breeding grebe remained in northern Norway and availability of annual breeding data from a monitoring program in this region, I carried out a longitudinal study for paper IV in order to investigate pertinent factors in the apparent regional decline of the species. The results indicated that the grebe breeding population had declined steeply over the two last decades. Breeding

site persistence was positively related to the number of breeding pairs in the initial year of monitoring and in the final year of the data was negatively related to altitude. Testing of appropriate management is some way off, since there is a lack of understanding of the pertinent factors involved in population dynamics of the species in Norway or any other areas of its distribution. Furthermore, in Norway there is no monitoring of grebe population trends at the national level.

In paper V, I investigated the potential to engage hunters in large-scale and collaborative efforts to control mink populations in Norway. I used a questionnaire to examine the conservation support for-, and the level of efforts to remove mink expressed by mink hunters. I supplemented this with information gathered about current mink control projects and municipal paid bounty. The results suggested that state-led efforts are best concentrated around "conservation hotspots", involving contract operators, bounty payments and awareness and recruitment programs. Few hunters were interested in mink control but those participating believe that mink is a conservation concern and particularly to ground nesting birds, suggesting that these popular species could be used to attract more hunters. As mink catch varies from low to high, control will probably require organization of hunter networks acting at an appropriate scale. Control projects could benefit from carefully targeted bounty payments as there was both a positive relationship between payment of bounty with the number of mink caught and was the main recommendation of hunters to make mink hunting more appealing to hunters.

1. Introduction

1.1 What are birds of conservation concern?

According to the IUCN Red List of Threatened Species, birds of conservation concern include species with a relative high risk of extinction. Criteria to assess this risk include small and / or declining populations with the decline assessed in terms of threshold proportional losses of their national or global population (Kålås et al. 2010). Depending on the scale of assessment, global or national, and the distribution of the species, holarctic or regional, the same species may have dual status as of conservation concern or not of conservation concern. In addition to the threat of imminent extinction, changes in ecosystem functioning and ecosystem processes due to large-scale declines of common species not yet applicable for Red List inclusion indicate that common species can also be of conservation concern (Inger et al. 2015). Thus, birds of conservation concern can be considered as potentially any bird population with a declining trend, with the decline being determined by the scale of the species population trend assessment.

1.2 Can nest predators cause declines in bird populations?

In stable populations, the number of sub-adults exceeds the breeding population, allowing a high mortality rate from multiple sources without leading to a decline in breeding populations. However, nest predation can be a significant determinant of population dynamics, especially in ground nesters (Martin 1993, Ibánez-Álamo et al. 2012), and as such has the potential to both limit and regulate populations (Sinclair 1989, Newton 1998). Long-lived birds tend to have low annual productivity with occasional bonanza years, suggesting that low nesting success is of little consequence to population stability in these species (Gaillard et al. 2000, Coulson 2010). However, prolonged low productivity in long-lived species has been shown to result in declining populations (Hario and Rintala 2006, Reiertsen et al. 2013) suggesting that mortality due to predation may be important.

Generalist predators may have the ability to maintain prey populations at low numbers via prey switching (Redpath and Thirgood 1999, Šálek et al. 2004, Valkama et al. 2005, Begon et al. 2006, Matthiopoulos et al. 2007), thus preventing prey from escaping density dependent predation. This not only has an impact on the adult population but also on the reproductive effort of predated individuals. Furthermore, predation pressure by generalist predators may be exacerbated by anthropogenic effects (Schneider 2001, Neatherlin and Marzluff 2004). An extreme case is that of introduced generalist predators, as non-dependence on one particular prey combined with prey naivety, rapid predator population growth, high dispersal ability and density-dependent survival result in negative effects for many prey populations (Park 2004, Bonesi and Palazon 2007).

1.3 How should we investigate and mitigate nest predation in declining bird populations?

1.3.1 General approaches: Adaptive management and monitoring

Conservation involves the intervention in focal species ecology in order to prevent their decline and potentially to reverse this decline; i.e. management. Before we manage, we must decide what it is we need to manage. Should we modify the habitat in which the species resides, or should we modify some aspect of its ecological interactions (competition, predation), or should we do a combination of both in order to increase in population size? More often than not, we are faced with little or no knowledge of the pertinent processes in focal species ecology and at what life state the population is most sensitive to decline and/ or increase. We can learn about these processes from observational and experimental studies based on ecological theory and a priori hypotheses. We can use modelling, before empirical studies to reduce uncertainty in likely relevant parameters or estimates and underway incorporate new knowledge into these models. Observational studies may be informative in suggesting pertinent factors helpful to conservation management but lack the power of experiments to test whether manipulation is effective i.e. cause and effect. Effects measured in experiments can be informative to suggest management actions, but these effects are often not transferable to larger scale where management is practiced due to context dependent and cross scale effects (e.g. Castilla 2000). Furthermore, modifying the environment modifies the interactions with potential unforeseen consequences (Ruscoe et al. 2011, Norbury et al. 2013). Walters and Holling (1990) suggested the use of an adaptive management framework to inform management. This framework treats management actions as scientific experiments at management scale, allowing robust testing of effectiveness of experimental interventions and reducing structural uncertainty. Furthermore, it incorporates knowledge gained during the trials to modify the direction of future investigation and is considered a 'learning by doing' process as opposed to 'ad hoc' trial and error. Thus, it is a learning framework that can cope with dynamic (changing) systems. Learning is a two-phase (loop) process initialized by institutional learning also involving process learning, and an iterative phase involving monitoring, assessment and decision-making (Williams 2011).

Equally important as the spatial scale of investigation is the temporal scale, as salient factors change as uncertainty in the system is reduced. The adaptive monitoring framework (Lindenmayer and Likens 2009) incorporates the approach of the adaptive management framework and also emphasizes the importance of long-term monitoring designed to answer pertinent questions relevant to management. Research questions should be explicitly linked to management needs with the ability to incorporate learning into future direction and changing management goals. The introduction of the framework was a response to the wide-scale failure of monitoring programs to remain relevant to management objectives. Potential pertinent factors are explicitly represented by a conceptual model, thus

maintaining focus on the management objective. Adaptive monitoring shares the essential characteristics of adaptive management; i.e. reducing structural uncertainty by large-scale experimentation based on a priori based hypothesis and double loop learning. However, the double loop learning is in the evolution of questions designed and does not involve an institutional learning phase (Lindenmayer and Likens 2009).

Regardless of the approach used to investigate population decline, being able to monitor the response in question is vital in order to provide baseline data for measuring future change (observational study), or to measure the response to a perturbation or a human intervention (observational, experimental study, adaptive management and monitoring) (Lindenmayer and Likens 2009). In order to test management interventions, monitoring should be carried out both before and after the perturbation in an experiment design, the so called Before and After Comparison Investigation (BACI) design (Underwood 1994). In nest predator removal, a variety of monitoring methods exist for monitoring both the effect of removal on predators on predator numbers and the effect of predator removal on target populations, including observational counts, camera trap, or track traps (e.g. Graham and Lambin 2002a, Reynolds et al. 2004, Richardson et al. 2009).

1.3.2 Nest predator removals: An option for adaptive management of declining bird populations?

Predator removal has been successful in cases where nest loss due to predation is additive to other causes of mortality, and has led to increases in the number of hatching, fledging and breeding individuals (e.g. Chesness et al. 1968, Côté and Sutherland 1997, Bolton et al. 2007, Smith et al. 2010, Hanssen et al. 2013). These studies have been both small - and large-scale, however none have been published as, or mentioned as an adaptive management or monitoring approach. According to predator- prey theory (Holling 1959), the resulting increase in population size may lead to its escape from predator regulation, even when predators are no longer managed. Many predator removal studies fail to show such a population increase and attainment of new equilibrium. The lack of expected prey population response to predator removal can be due to compensatory predator mortality through inefficient management (Côté and Sutherland 1997) or changing systems leading to novel predator species, or other forms of compensatory mortality including disease and starvation (Camphuysen et al. 2002, Hario and Rintala 2006). Alternatively, lack of philopatry by breeding females could result in the lack of direct numerical increase (Pieron et al. 2013).

1.3.3 Finding solutions to implementing efficient management

Research-based management may well find salient factors underlying population decline and ways in which manipulation of these can be implemented to have desired objectives to halt the decline of target populations. However, by the very nature of the large scale of species distributions and the number of species of conservation concern, implementation can be a considerable challenge. Control of established invasive alien species is a particular example where large-scale management is required and has become a responsibility for individual states (EU 2014). Invasive species are responsible for the loss of species diversity that in turn can lead to alteration and degradation of ecosystems (Baillie et al. 2004, Poorter et al. 2007, Simberloff et al. 2013) and are estimated to cost Europe at least 12.5 billion euros per year (Kettungen et al. 2008). Invasive alien species, such as mammalian predators, can exert negative effects via novel predation strategies on native prey species that have not had time to evolve successful predator avoidance strategies, which in many cases eventually have caused local extinctions (e.g. Atkinson 2001, Didham et al. 2005). Management of established invasive alien species is based on the goal of control, due to the recognition that distribution is too large and recolonization likelihood is too high to be able to eradicate the species at a national scale (EU 2014). This does not remove the requirement of management occurring at large scale, as small-scale action is likely to result in harvesting rather than control. Thus, inclusion of non-professional volunteers in a coordinated campaign can be a key method of attaining sufficient temporal and spatial scale and could significantly improve current invasive alien species removal (Gosling and Baker 1989, Bremner and Park 2007, Bell and Vanner 2011, Bryce et al. 2011).

One approach for control is for governments to invest in harvest incentives (i.e. *government based programs*). These may include i) *bounty programs* that give participants monetary rewards based on sufficient evidence of removal; ii) *contract operators* in which public or private organization are directly paid to remove or harvest the invasive species; iii) *recreational harvest* facilitated by training, education and outreach programs or by iv) encouraging harvest of the targeted species by *regulatory modifications* such as changing hunting seasons, licensing practices or bag limits.

As control of established invasive alien species is a long-term strategy, the retention of a sufficient volunteer pool is a key element for successful *volunteer based control programs*. Volunteers have diverse motives for participating in volunteer projects that also include personal benefits such as sociality and knowledge gain, in addition to the apparently obvious aiding conservation (Asah and Blahna 2012). In addition, deeper held beliefs and values may influence whether invasive alien species management is successful (Sharp et al. 2011, Fischer et al. 2014). Fulton et al. (1996) indicate that in western countries values regarding wildlife range along a continuum from domination to mutualism and that these values are important for explaining differences in acceptability of lethal control in particular. Thus, invasive alien species management may well recruit volunteers with different motives than other conservation stewardship programs. Investigation of volunteer motivations and values may therefore lead to tailoring of programs that are likely to be successful.

2. Scope of the thesis

In this thesis, I used 2 ground nesting species, the common eider (*Somateria mollissima*), a coastal breeder and Slavonian grebe (*Podiceps auritus*), a lacustrine breeder as case studies of the role of nest predation in population decline. Both species have large Holarctic distributions. However, the grebe was red-listed in Norway between 2006 and 2010 and there is still uncertainty over its population trend. The eider has experienced national declines and specifically the study colonies have experienced dramatic recent declines. A key aim of my study was also to investigate whether local predator removals could be effective for both species. In addition, I investigated the use of volunteer hunters in reducing the mink (*Neovison neovison*) predation (nest and adult) of ground nesting sea birds on a national scale. The specific questions I addressed were:

1. Does removal of hooded crow (*Corvus cornix*) result in an increase in common eider nest success at declining eider colonies?

2. What are the processes determining nest predation at declining common eider colonies?

3. Does a reduction in American mink increase the nesting success of Slavonian grebe?

4. What factors are involved in the decline in persistence of Slavonian grebe breeding sites at the northern edge of its range?

5. Do volunteer hunters have the potential to aid state managed mink control in populations of ground nesting sea birds, and how?

3. Study design and sampling methods

3.1. Papers I and II

3.1.1. Study area for papers I and II

The study area for papers I and II consists of two small low-lying islands Grindøya and Håkøya situated 2 km from each other along the coast of northern Norway at 69°38 'N, 18°52 'E and 69°39 'N, 18°49 ' E (Figure 1). The whole of the Grindøya (65 ha) was used while on Håkøya 64 ha of a total 361 ha was used. Both islands are located 2 - 3 km from urban areas of the city of Tromsø. Grindøya is a nature reserve with the largest concentration of breeding eider in the vicinity of the city. Both islands are low-lying with mosaics of open and wooded areas consisting of heath, mire and mountain birch (*Betula pubescens*). Håkøya has in addition, areas of grazed farmland and a settlement of approximately 60 dwellings (in 2006), whilst Grindøya has 3 coastal cabins that are now seldom used. Sheep have grazed the entire island of Grindøya annually between early June and the end of October since 2007. Access to the general public is limited on Grindøya between 1 May and 30 June to limit disturbance to ground nesting birds, particularly eider.

Both eider colonies are in long-term decline. The population on Grindøya has decreased steeply from over 500 pairs in 1995 to c.150 pairs in 2009 and onwards (Erikstad et al. 2010). Adult female survival decreased from > 80 % between 1986 – 2002 to a low of 53% in 2005 with the decrease in 2002 and continued low survival being attributed to mink predation of incubating females (Erikstad et al. 2009, 2010). Nest failure is as high as 62 % (Stien et al. 2010). The Grindøya colony has been the site of annual long-term monitoring since 1985 by NINA (Norwegian Institute for Nature Research) and is a key monitoring site in the Norwegian seabird monitoring program (SEAPOP). Data regarding Norwegian mainland vital rates for eider come from this colony, and the population is the source for a host of ecological, evolutionary and behavioural studies (Erikstad et al. 1998, Hanssen et al. 2002, Hanssen et al. 2003d, Hanssen et al. 2006). It is also a key site in terms of education, providing data for several PhD and Masters studies. The Håkøya colony has been the focus of low intensity annual nest monitoring since 2006. The colony is a remnant of an active eider down colony with an estimated population of over 600 nesting individuals (Olsen pers. comm.) in the middle of last century. The study area contained at least 49 nesting individuals in 2006, which decreased to 26 in 2011. Individual nest fates are followed but not individual females. Disturbance from other human activity was limited during the study period 2006 – 2011 as the colony area was little used during the study period. Nest failure is up to 39 % (Stien et al. 2010).

Predator communities on Grindøya and Håkøya are fairly similar, consisting of mostly large gulls (herring gull *Larus argentatus* and to a lesser extent greater black-backed gull *L. marinus*), hooded



Figure 1. Study areas for the five papers in the dissertation. PAPER I & II show the location of eider colonies for the investigation of nest predation; PAPER III shows the location of Slavonian grebe breeding lakes for the investigation of mink predation; PAPER IV shows the locations for investigation of the decline in persistence of Slavonian grebe breeding lakes; and PAPER V shows the extent of mainland Norway, the scale used for the investigation of volunteer collaboration predator control management.

crow, raven (*Corvus corone*), white-tailed eagle (*Haliaeetus albicilla*), otter (*Lutra lutra*), mink (*Neovison vison*) and in addition on Håkøya, stoat (*Mustela erminea*). The occurrence of mink is sporadic, having been recorded in the Håkøya colony in 2006 and in the Grindøya colony from 2002 until 2009. The avian predators are nest predators apart from white-tailed eagle that takes adult birds on the open sea. Of the mammalian predators, stoat is a nest predator, mink predates both incubating females on the nest as well as eggs and young, while otter has not been observed predating adults or nests at either colony. At the time of the study initiation in 2006, hooded crow and herring gull were assessed as the most important nest predators (Erikstad and Tveraa 1995)

3.1.2. Study design for papers I and II

The whole of Grindøya was used in our study as it was combined with nests used for research studies on other aspects of eider breeding biology by the Norwegian Institute for Nature Research (NINA). On Håkøya, we used the northern part of the island as it holds the majority of the eider colony (J. Stien, pers. obs.) and used a similar area to Grindøya (64 ha and 65 ha, respectively). Protocols on Grindøya followed the basic monitoring protocols used for long term monitoring by NINA researchers and nest search effort was coordinated in order to reduce disturbance to nesting birds. Research activity was intensive involving a high degree of disturbance especially during egg laying and hatching. Protocols carried out on Håkøya involved minimal disturbance as the goal was to observe nesting success only. Nests were searched for between 15 – 22 May (the onset of the breeding season varied slightly between years) and 5 June. Monitoring of nesting outcomes carried on until 28 - 30 June. The initial clutch size was used as a proxy of investment and or/ likelihood of survival at time of nest discovery. Maximum clutch size was recorded on Grindøya by revisiting the nest every 2 - 3 days until no new eggs were laid (Erikstad et al. 1993) and on Håkøya by revisiting the nest after calculating the revisit date as that allowing for a maximum of 6 eggs to be laid (Watson et al. 1993).

Study design specific to paper I

We used a BACI (Before and After Comparison Impact; Underwood 1994) design to investigate the effect of crow removal on nesting success. The nesting success of eider nests was monitored at both colonies in each of the study period years 2006 to 2008. In 2007, crows were removed from Håkøya and in 2008 were removed from Grindøya. The effect of crow removal on crow activity in each year was measured by carrying out paired colony watches of crow activity.

After eider egg laying was complete, the nests on Håkøya were monitored every second day in order to try to identify predator species. Nests on Grindøya were monitored up to 6 times after maximum clutch size was observed. These visits included catching and ringing on days 5 and 20 of incubation and checking for hatching success after day 20 of incubation. Nests of unknown lay date on Grindøya received *ad hoc* visits in 2006 and 6 visits between June 3 and 30 in 2007 and 2008. We followed 543 eider nests to completion (i.e. where at least one egg hatched) and used the data to estimate nesting success. We used a logistic exposure model to estimate daily nesting success, with the interaction between colony and year as the predictor and colony, year, Julian day, initial clutch size (t₀) and maximum clutch size as covariates.

The number of territorial crows was recorded at both colonies in all years of the study, using transects spaced at 80 m intervals to locate territories and thereafter the territories were searched to locate the nests. Transects were walked between 24 April and 16 May (the onset varied slightly between years). On Grindøya, transects started on 12 May due to logistical constraints of reaching the island earlier. Larsen Traps were used to trap territorial pairs of crows. We assessed the effectiveness of crow removal by monitoring crow activity at both colonies using paired counts (carried out in successive days at each colony and at the same hour) over a range of times during the breeding season. We used

log-linear regression with Poisson distribution and interaction colony*year to predict the number of crows at each colony.

The activity of other predator species was monitored in all years by recording aboreal nesting predators during eider nest searches, and gull numbers by two counts one at the end of May and one during mid – June. Stoat activity was recorded in 2007 and 2008 by weekly checking of tracking tunnels laid out on a grid system across the study areas between 12 – 16 May (Graham and Lambin 2002). Sixteen tunnels were used on Grindøya and 17 on Håkøya with positioning reflecting high-density areas of eiders.

Study design specific to paper II

We monitored the nesting success of a total of 1003 eider nests at both colonies between 2006 and 2011. At 205 of these nests, we deployed RECONYX[™] cameras to allow detailed knowledge of predation events to be investigated at the nest level. At camera monitored nests, variables pertinent to eider nesting success were collected (Götmark 1989, Mehlum 1991, Hanssen et al. 2003a, Noel et al. 2005, Andersson and Waldeck 2006). These variables were initial clutch size, Julian day, nesting habitat, nesting cover, nearest neighbour distance and distance to the sea. Exploration of the camera data allowed complete nest leaving histories with nest leaving classified as either disturbance or 'natural' to be identified. Combining these nests with environmental variables gave a sample of 103 camera monitored nests to explore the effect of the contrast in disturbance rates between the 2 colonies. We used disturbance as a predictor of nesting success and natural nest leaving (recess) and the environmental variables as covariates. We controlled for the possible effects of camera deployment on nesting outcome (Richardson et al. 2009) by comparing nesting success of 41 paired camera and non-camera monitored nests at both colonies in 2009. We estimated the number of breeding crows and large gulls in all years using transects spaced at 80 m intervals over the entire area of each colony to estimate crow territories and counts during searches for eider nests to estimate gull numbers (pairs).

3.1.3. Study species for papers I and II

Common eider

The common eider is a well-studied sea duck that has been the focus of many evolutionary, physiological and ecological studies throughout its circumpolar range (e.g. Mehlum 1991, Erikstad et al. 1998, Desholm et al. 2002, Hanssen et al. 2003d, Hanssen et al. 2006, Hario and Rintala 2006, Öst et al. 2007, Coulson 2010, Wilson et al. 2012). Most studies focus on the females as males are not actively involved in nesting or raising of young (Steele et al. 2007). The eider has a circumpolar distribution with an estimated population of over 3 million individuals (Bird Life International 2015).

As such, it is listed as 'least concern' on the IUCN species Red List. However, the population has been in wide scale decline in recent years (Desholm et al. 2002, Hario and Rintala 2006, Coulson 2010, Wilson et al. 2012). Adult survival is typically high, breeding is delayed with first breeding from 2 years of age, and periodic non-breeding years occur due to high energetic costs of breeding (Yoccoz et al. 2002, Hanssen et al. 2003, Hario and Rintala 2006, Coulson 2010, Wilson et al. 2012). Females have high natal-, and general philopatry (Swennen 1991, Bustnes and Erikstad 1993, Hanssen and Erikstad 2012) and are short – distance migrants (Bustnes and Erikstad 1993, Camphuysen et al. 2002, Lehikoinen et al. 2006).

As a capital breeder, female condition is expected to play an important role in reproductive output and indeed recruitment. Female condition has been linked to large-scale climatic processes on the wintering areas (Lehikoinen et al. 2006, Descamps et al. 2010) and reproductive output is positively related to female condition with clutch size, hatching success and fledging success being positively related to female body mass (Erikstad et al. 1993, Erikstad and Tveraa 1995, Hanssen et al. 2003a). Further, recruitment has been linked positively to fledging success 3 years earlier (Hario and Rintala 2006). Impacts related to nest predation may also influence fledging success and recruitment, reducing the likelihood of breeding in up to 2 successive years after nest loss (Hanssen and Erikstad 2012). Nesting and fledging success may be highly variable between years (Noel et al. 2005, Hario and Rintala 2006, Coulson 2010, Wilson et al. 2012).

Eiders have a low clutch size (mean 4 eggs, range 1 - 6). They display both partial delayed onset of incubation and complete fasting during incubation, leaving the nest for short periods during incubation only in order to drink (Erikstad and Tveraa 1995). This behaviour is seen as a trade-off between food resource maintenance and predator defense (Andersson and Waldeck 2006). The predation rate of nests decreases from a high rate of 48 % for clutches of one egg to an average of 3 % from the second egg (Hanssen et al. 2002). Incubation lasts roughly 20 days (Erikstad et al. 1993). As a consequence of complete fasting, females may loose up to 40 % of their pre-nesting body mass (Parker and Holm 1990). Young are nidifugous and leave the nest after a few days, often to be cared for in crêches by several females (Öst et al. 2007).

Population declines in eiders have been attributed to reduction in adult survival (both on wintering and breeding grounds) due to unknown cause (Coulson 2010), large scale mortality due to starvation on wintering grounds (Camphuysen et al. 2002) and prolonged successive high annual mortality of ducklings due to outbreaks of viral infections (Hario and Rintala 2006, Hario and Rintala 2009). Predation of adults may also be important in causing declines (Erikstad et al. 2009). Population declines are associated with a sex-biased higher mortality rate of females, occurring both at the pre-breeding

and adult stages (Lehikoinen et al. 2008, Erikstad et al. 2010). Evidence for compensating mechanisms in eider populations are equivocal. Density dependence (acting on the fledging rate) has been demonstrated in long term studies in southern Finland, though was insufficient to halt a long term decline in the population (Hario and Rintala 2006). The decline was also not compensated for by a decreased age of first breeding, with food shortage and/ or non-lethal viral infections being suggested as reasons for late maturation (Hario and Rintala 2009). In long-term studies in north east England, density dependence has not been demonstrated at any life stage (Coulson 2010). In the light of population decline and biased ratios towards males, there is also no evidence of (facultative) manipulation of sex ratios at laying or hatching stages to favour increased production of female offspring (sensu Fisher 1930).

Hooded crow

The hooded crow is a common generalist predator with a wide distribution across north, eastern and southeastern Europe and the Middle East (Coombs 1978). No estimate is available for its worldwide population size as it was until recently considered as a subspecies of the carrion crow (Corvus corone), and as such has been assessed as having lowest concern on the IUCN Red List (BirdLife International 2014). In Norway, the population of hooded crow is estimated to be between 200,000 and 600,000 pairs and outside of the breeding season can be legally killed. Hooded crow has delayed maturity, not breeding before 2 years old (Coombs 1978), with annual survival rate estimates of adults ranging between 48 % and 70 % (Haukioja 1969, Holyoak 1971, Loman 1980). Productivity defined as the mean number of fledglings per clutch varies between 0.72 and 3.20 (Zduniak and Kuczyński 2003). Densities of nesting pairs vary, being highest where food sources are concentrated and range between 1.6 - 1.8km² for island habitats (Loman 1980, Erikstad et al. 1982, Parker 1985) and 0.3 – 9.0 pairs km² in rural areas (Loman 1980). The species has been recognised as a benefitting from anthropomorphic subsidies (Marzluff and Neatherlin 2006). Nesting habitat is primarily aboreal, with breeding occurring from early spring (depending on altitude) and lasts approximately 75 days from nest building to fledging of young (Coombs 1978, Zduniak and Kuczyński 2003). Crows are smart, demonstrating good cognitive ability in obtaining and securing food resources (Picozzi 1975, Sonerud and Fjeld 1987, Sonerud 2001, Neatherlin and Marzluff 2004, Marzluff and Neatherlin 2006, Melletti and Mirabile 2010). Removal studies, both experimental and observational indicate that crows may have a negative impact on nesting success but often do not due to compensatory predation by other predator species (e.g. see review in Madden et al. 2015). Thus, though appealing, this management action may be costly and fail in its goal.

3.2. Papers III and IV

3.2.1. Study area for papers III and IV

The study area for paper III is located between 69° 04' and 69° 24' N and 18° 39' and 20° 20' E III and is a sub area of the study area for paper IV which is located between 68°30' and 69°43' N and 16°39' and 22°09' E (Figure 1). Located in northern Norway in Troms and Nordland counties, the study areas consisted of 7 and 104 breeding lakes for Slavonian grebe in papers III and IV respectively. All sites were part of a long term monitoring of annual breeding success project, carried out annually since 1991 by researchers at NINA and were therefore active at the start of monitoring.

The area forms the northern range of the European population of Slavonian grebe (Fjeldså 1973a) (as well as quite possibly the northern range for the global population (Fournier and Hines 1999)) and was the former core of the breeding population in Norway. Water bodies between 0 m and 269 m above sea level are used as breeding sites. All sites were ice covered during the winter with ice melt varying between late May and mid-June. All sites were inland and fed by streams or rivers and/ or had rivers as outflows. Average (mean) water body area was 93 ha (median 19.18, range 0.34 – 1521 ha) and mean altitude was 90.98 m (median 91.00, range 0-269 m). Immediate (within 200 m of lake edges), surrounding vegetation was dominated by mosaics of mountain birch, Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris*), mire, heath and grassland. Agricultural grassland also existed around some lowland lakes. Lake bedrock was mostly calcareous rock, with smaller frequencies of marble and occasional granite. Lakes were mostly oligotrophic with several mesotrophic and eutrophic lakes. Dominant shallow water vegetation included bottle sedge (*Carex rostrata*) and to a lesser extent bogbean (*Menyanthes trifoliata*), and provided nesting habitat for the grebe. Lake vegetation was sparse in oligotrophic lakes, providing continuous nesting habitat around the lake edge perimeter.

At the beginning of the monitoring period in 1991, 104 sites were occupied giving a total of 405 pairs (mean number of pairs per lake at the start of monitoring was 3.91 ± 0.24). By 2012, the site occupancy for the whole area had decreased to just 25 % of that in 1991 and the number of breeding pairs had decreased to 49 (mean 0.50 ± 0.10 per site, n = 104). A national action plan for conservation of the species assessed that decline was most likely due to a range of negative effects during the breeding period and singled out predation by mink during the nesting period as a probable factor in the decline of the Norwegian population (DN 2009). In addition to mink, other common species of the nest predator community were hooded crow, heron (*Ardea cinerea*), common gull (*Larus canus*) and otter.

3.2.2. Study design for papers III and IV

Study design for paper III

The study took place between 2010 and 2011 with 7 lakes being chosen in the same region and near each other so as to represent a single management area. Lakes were expected to be independent with respect to individual mink during their breeding season, with Euclidean distance (range 5 – 43 km) between study lakes being greater than reported mean home range for territorial males during the breeding season in freshwater habitats (Gerell 1970, Dunstone and Davies 1993). Three sequential experiments were undertaken.

Experiment 1

The first experiment involved a paired treatment and control BACI design at five lakes, whereby the activity of mink before and after trapping events was compared to the activity of mink at monitored control lakes in order to assess the effectiveness of mink passive trapping throughout the ice-free period in 2010. At each lake, 6 mink rafts were deployed at 1 km intervals to monitor mink activity (Bryce et al. 2011) weekly between ice melt (27 May – 9 June) and re-freezing (10 October). At the treatment lakes, traps were deployed initially after mink activity was recorded and from mid-July, permanently to increase chances of capturing mink. We expected mink to be active at all sites and that removal during the grebe breeding season would result in a decrease in mink activity.

Experiment 2

The second experiment proceeded in the same treatment and control lakes in early spring between 2 and 7 April 2011, while lakes were still frozen and before the arrival of the grebes. A transect was walked along each lake edge using dogs to track mink activity between 2 and 4 April. In treatment areas, discovered mink holes were excavated to remove mink and additional traps were laid and checked up to 5 days later to increase the chance of capture after activity had been recorded. We expected mink to be active at all sites and that the removal of mink would result in a decrease in the activity of mink.

Experiment 3

The third experiment focused on assessing the predation risk on grebe nests in the following breeding season in 2011. It involved camera monitoring of artificial nests in grebe nesting habitat at 7 lakes (the original 5 plus 2 additional lakes). Five pairs of nests were deployed at roughly 250 m intervals along a 1 km transect between 22 -23 June and 14 July. The first of each paired nest was equipped with an Acorn game monitoring camera (Little Acorn 5210A) while the second had none and was used to assess the effect of cameras on predation rates. Variation in predation rate between the 7 lakes was analysed with a simple logistic regression model in R with binomial distribution. The predictor variables area,

altitude, river length and distance to nearest stream were entered singularly. We expected that mink would be the main predator at the artificial nests.

Study design for paper IV

We analysed data from 104 breeding sites monitored annually between 1991 and 2012. Monitoring was based on two visits each year in the period 1991-2012. The first visit was around 22 June, roughly 3 weeks after ice melt and the second between 10 and 20 July (exceptionally the end of July). Number of nesting pairs, territorial pairs and non-territorial individuals were counted in both visits from standardised observation points using binoculars and telescope. The counts of nesting pairs were used in the analysis and were expressed as a single unit of observed number of breeding pairs per lake.

Variables pertinent to breeding success were used as predictors in Cox proportional hazards models to investigate persistence in the use of breeding sites. Persistence was defined as the number of years from the onset of the monitoring to the year grebes disappeared from the site or until the end of the monitoring series in case grebes continued to be recorded during the entire 22 year monitoring period (i.e. until 2012). In the absence of lake specific data, all predictive variables apart from number of breeding pairs were proxies for habitat quality or factors that could affect breeding numbers negatively.

3.2.3. Study species for paper III, IV and V

Slavonian grebe

The Slavonian Grebe, hereafter referred to as grebe, has a circumpolar distribution mainly at 50 - 65 °N in the boreal climatic zone, breeding in North America, Europe and with isolated populations in Iceland, Færoes and Scotland (Bird Life International 2011). The general trend for the population is declining but due to the size (140,000 - 1,100,000 individuals) and geographical extent of the population, the species is categorised as 'least concern' on the IUCNs red list (Bird Life International 2011).

There are no detailed estimates of adult survival or age of recruitment for the grebe, however unpublished data indicates that individuals return to breed in their second year (T. Lindberg pers. comm., S. Benn pers. comm.). Breeding success ranges from 0.20 - 1.06 fledglings (large young) per pair with a mean value of 0.58 (Ewing et al. 2013). The grebe spends most of the year in marine habitat but migrates inland to breed between May and September. Breeding can occur in both freshwater and brackish water and in a wide range of lakes sizes, with sites (< 10 ha) common in north America and the Baltic and a larger range of site area used in northern Norway and Iceland (Fjeldså 1973c, Faaborg 1976, Ulfvens 1988, Ewing et al. 2013). Sites commonly have between 1-2 pairs and seldom more than 20 pairs per lake (Fjeldså 1973e, Faaborg 1976). In Norway, winter habitat is in coastal archipelago and

outer fjord systems (Fjeldså 2004) with part of the population migrating as far south as the Scottish coast (Aarvak and Øien 2009). Onset of nest building is determined by ice melt and varies considerably with latitude, altitude and season (Cramp et al. 1977, Fjeldså 2004). Nests consist of floating rafts of dead plant material, constructed in shore vegetation. Diet during the breeding season consists mostly of fish by biomass but also of aerial and aquatic invertebrates (Fjeldså 1973c, Dillon et al. 2010). Young and adults migrate to the coast in September.

The Norwegian population forms the northern range limit for the species in Europe (Fjeldså 1973a). Historical records indicate that the core area in the 1970's was in northern Norway and was estimated to be c. 400 pairs (Fjeldså 1980). Although no systematic monitoring of grebe occurs on a national scale, regional scale monitoring of core sites in Troms and bordering Nordland reveals a decrease in the use of breeding sites compared to when monitoring began in 1991 (Strann and Frivoll 2010, Strann et al. 2014). National declines have been reported in neighbouring countries with an estimated 54% decline between 1972 and 1996 in Sweden (Douhan 1998) and strong negative population change index since 1997 in Finland (Pöysä et al. 2013). In Sweden, the population appears to have increased again and in 2011 was estimated to be close to the 1972 estimate of 2200 pairs (Norevik 2014). This increase has been an accompanied by an apparent eastward shift in its range away from inland areas to areas along the Swedish Baltic coast (Norevik 2014). Declines in grebe populations have been associated with continued low breeding success (Ewing et al. 2013), deterioration in nesting habitat and increasing availability of new habitat (Douhan 1998). The Icelandic population is increasing and reproduction is generally higher than reported for European and American studies (T. Lindberg unpub.), without the drivers of the population dynamics being known.

American mink

American mink, hereafter referred to as mink is an invasive alien species in 28 countries in Western Europe, having established wild populations from escaped individuals from fur farms or, in Russia from purposeful releases for hunting (Bonesi and Palazon 2007). Mink predation causes negative effects on many native prey species in European countries and as such it has been a target of several control campaigns (Bonesi and Palazon 2007).

The species inhabits semi-aquatic coastal and inland wetland systems (Halliwell and Macdonald 1996, Ahola et al. 2006), living at higher densities in coastal habitats than inland habitats (Gerell 1970, Dunstone and Birks 1983, Helyar 2005), presumably due to the greater availability of prey in coastal habitats (Dunstone and Birks 1987, Bonesi et al. 2000). Mink are generalist predators eating a wide range of aquatic and terrestrial prey (Dunstone and Davies 1993a).

Males are polygonous, with territories overlapping those of several females (Yamaguchi et al. 2004). While males range widely during the breeding season, female territories are established by late winter (February – March). Females reproduce once a year, in spring (April - June), are central foraging feeders for 5 weeks while kits are young (Gerell 1971, Dunstone and Davies 1993a, Yamaguchi and Macdonald 2003). During autumn, territories break up and family parties and adult males roam over large areas (Dunstone and Davies 1993a, Yamaguchi and Macdonald 2003). Dispersal occurs mostly along wetland corridors (Gerell 1970, Birks and Linn 1982, Bryce et al. 2011) but can also occur over land. In coastal habitats in Fennoscandinavia, dispersal is aided by winter ice (Kauhala 1996). Mountain chains and stretches of open water over 2 km appear to be effective barriers or filters to encroachment on new areas (Kauhala 1996, Craik 1997, Zalewski et al. 2009). Effective dispersal results in rapid establishment of new populations (Bevanger and Henriksen 1995, Bonesi and Palazon 2007).

Mink populations in several countries appear to have peaked and are now on a decline (Bonesi and Palazon 2007), suggesting that the invasive population has reached carrying capacity. Rapid colonisation of recently cleared areas indicate that there is still a surplus of individuals produced in neighbouring areas and that density dependent processes may operate. The occurrence of 7 year population peaks in Iceland suggest delayed density dependence may also be a feature of mink population dynamics (Einarsson et al. 2006). The occurrence of density dependence makes control programs more difficult as removal results in increased growth rate of the remaining population (Pasko et al. 2014). Source areas are probably coastal habitat, with dispersal to inland areas, at least at a small scale (Bodey et al. 2010). There is little information on either survival or age of first breeding for mink.

As an invasive species, mink has few natural predators and competitors. Red fox (*Vulpes vulpes*), whitetailed eagle and eagle owl (*Bubo bubo*) predate mink in unknown numbers. White-tailed eagle may also cause mink to alter feeding patterns and area use, and otter can outcompete mink (Bonesi and Macdonald 2004, Salo et al. 2008). However, otter and mink can co-exist, especially in coastal areas (Christensen 1995, Harrington et al. 2009).

No systematic monitoring of mink or the effects of mink removal on mink numbers and focal prey species have been undertaken in Norway. However, casual observations clearly indicate that mink can have a devastating effect on ground nesting seabirds (Stien et al. 2011). There is also a considerable population in Norway as between 5100 and 6700 mink were reported caught between 2002 and 2013 (SSB 2013b). Several grass roots initiatives in coastal areas suggest that successful removal of mink leads to an increase in focal prey species (Stien unpub.). Key factors in the successful removal of mink appear to be removal after territory establishment (Craik 1995), removal on a scale that is larger than

the dispersal distance of a mink (Helyars 2005, Bryce et al. 2011) and removal over repeated years to remove reinvasions from neighbouring populations.

3.3. Paper V

3.3.1. Study design for paper V

We made a questionnaire (Questback) available via the internet to all members of the Norwegian Association of Hunting and Angling (NAHA) regarding the 2012 hunting season to investigate the prospects of engaging hunters in large scale and collaborative efforts to control mink populations in Norway. Specifically, we investigated the potential for establishing harvest incentive based mink control.

Hunting effort

The variables belief, motivation, and whether hunters received bounty payments were used to predict hunting effort which was measured by the 2 dependent variables number of mink caught-, and number of days hunting during 2012. We used hierarchical agglomerative clustering to create classes of belief, motivation and leadership and log-linear regression with Poisson error to estimate hunting effort. We predicted that consumptive motivated hunters would catch larger numbers of mink than those with more appreciative motives. We also expected that hunters receiving bounty payments would catch more mink than those not receiving bounty payments due to the incentive of economic reward. We included beliefs as a covariate in order to control for heterogeneity in respondent beliefs.

Conservation attitudes

We expected mink hunters with more utilitarian wildlife values and who hunted primarily for consumptive reasons to be more oriented towards the protection of fish and game species (sensu Kaltenborn et al. 2012). Mink hunters expressing stronger caring beliefs for animals were expected to shoot or trap mink primarily because of biodiversity protection (i.e. Red List species). We examined the relationship between beliefs, motivations and conservation attitudes using cross tables.

Leadership

We used hierarchical agglomerative clustering to form the classes of desired leadership. We used cumulative logistic models to predict the effects of belief and motivation on predict leadership classes. We expected hunters with social and/ or recreational motives to favour government leadership and included beliefs as a covariate in order to control for heterogeneity in respondent beliefs.

Recommendations

We included an open question enabling hunters to recommend ways to make hunting easier or more appealing. We used these answers to support the results from the above analysis.

4. Results and discussion

4.1. Results and discussion for paper I and II

The nesting success of common eider increased significantly during the crow removal on Håkøya in 2007, but remained constant and low during the crow removal year on Grindøya in 2008. Thus, the hypothesis that the removal of a single nest predator species would result in an increase in nesting success was only partly supported. Equivocal effects of nest predator removal as a management option to increase nest success have been shown in other nest predator removal studies (e.g. Côté and Sutherland 1997, Bolton et al. 2007). Lack of a constant positive effect has been shown to be due to incomplete removal of targeted predator species or compensatory mortality from increased predation of non-targeted nest predator species in multi predator systems (Crabtree and Wolfe 1988, Sargeant et al. 1995, Bolton et al. 2007). Alternatively, mortality due to crow predation could have been compensated by alternative predator species. On Grindøya, there was evidence of the effects of management failure, with new nesting pairs of crow moving into vacated territories and foraging by crow pairs from neighbouring islands. We could also not exclude the possibility of compensatory predation from large gulls on Grindøya as they are also common nest predators of eiders (Milne 1974, Götmark 1989). The results from Håkøya indicated that the effects of crow removal on nesting success can be seen after cessation of management in common with other removal studies (e.g. Parker 1985). The length of this effect is likely to be dependent on prey densities and immigration rates from neighbouring areas.

The results from study I also indicated consistent and contrasting nesting success at the two colonies during the study period, with consistently high nesting success on Håkøya and consistently low nesting success on Grindøya. This could be due to inter-colony differences in eider nesting density or habitat, affecting predation rates, or differences in predator species and/ or abundances at the two colonies. Alternatively, nest loss at Grindøya could be mediated by differences in human activity at the two colonies or inherent differences in eider body condition affecting rates of nest abandonment. In either case, predation would only be the proximate cause of nest loss. The results from study I highlight that proximate and ultimate causes of nest predation are context dependent and need to be investigated at the focal scale of interest, where focal scale refers both to scales of space and time. It also indicates the usefulness of before and after comparisons and experimental design in determining appropriate management.

Study II enabled investigation of the processes involved in nest predation in the 2 two eider colonies and the unravelling of sources of context dependency that could cause the contrasting nesting success. Furthermore, the results identified management actions that can increase nesting success at both

colonies. The analysis of a 6-year time period reinforced the finding of Study I that the contrasting nesting success was indeed a characteristic of the two colonies with nesting success being significantly higher at Håkøya than at Grindøya. The frequency of nest disturbance was much higher at Grindøya than Håkøya and this led to a steeply increased risk of nest failure due to predation. Thus, the results are consistent with the hypothesis that the lower nesting success at Grindøya is ultimately due to a constantly higher rate of human disturbance of nests at this colony. Negative effects of human activity on nesting success are well documented (e.g. Bolduc and Guillemette 2003, Ibánez-Álamo et al. 2012) but not necessarily always occurring (e.g. Nisbet 2000). Thus, management of breeding populations exposed to human activity should include an assessment of effects of human activity on productivity. As the management aim of the two studies was to increase nesting success at the two colonies, the results from the two studies indicate that this can be achieved by reducing human disturbance and/ or after each disturbance event guarding of the nests until incubating females return. The subsequent step in management to achieve the goal of increasing nesting success would therefore be to trial these actions to see whether they are successful.

In addition to identifying plausible options for increasing nesting success in these two declining colonies of eider (i.e. decreasing disturbance and/ or implementing nest guarding) study II also indicated that observational studies with appropriate monitoring methods are relevant to indicate pertinent factors in processes. Conservation of declining species ideally involves not just halting the decline, but also increasing population size. The options from study II allow the testing of a hypothesis aimed at management action to increase colony size at these two specific colonies, that mortality at the nest stage is additive and therefore increasing nesting success will result in increased colony size via increased recruitment. This is a big supposition for a species with nidifugous young and a subsequent stage of delayed maturity that is exposed to many forms of mortality (Hario and Rintala 2006, Coulson 2010). However, a link between high nesting success and population increase is aided by the high natal philopatry of the species (Swennen 1991) and the high breeding philopatry which has been found at the Grindøya colony (Hanssen and Erikstad 2012). As the potential benefits of increasing the stability of the local distribution of the species are high, these management options should be tested. Thus, the stepwise learning from an experimental study (study I) and an observational study (study II) provide relevant management actions aimed at increasing the robustness of two local populations. Although the results are context dependent, the stepwise learning at local scale is an approach that is highly applicable to conservation management in general.

4.2. Results and discussion for paper III and IV

Studies III and IV demonstrate how a combination of systematic methods at different scales can be informative for management of focal conservation species. We found no support for the hypothesis that mink was a significant negative factor on breeding grebe in study III. An adaptive management framework allowed us to conclude this in a short time period from a start point of no knowledge about mink ecology in Norwegian lakes and no knowledge about the reasons for the regional decline in grebe. The study thus prevented the implementation of costly inefficient and/ or inadequate management aimed at removing negative factors on breeding success of grebe in the study area, even though the removal of mink *per se* is an appealing idea due to its invasive alien predator species status. The adaptive management options for multiple sites. It is not a new concept, having being first formulated by Holling in 1978 (Holling 1978) and later advocated and developed by many others (e.g. Park 2004, Williams 2011). In particular, the development of the monitoring component of this framework appears to be an important addition (Lindenmayer and Likens 2009). However, adaptive management and monitoring have by no means become a standard tool for tackling conservation challenges (e.g. Brownstein et al. 2014, Williams and Brown 2014).

While study III by means of an adaptive management protocol allowed us to rule out mink as a salient factor limiting the breeding population of north Norwegian grebe, another approach is needed to investigate other sources of the reported population decline. The availability of breeding persistence data consisting of annual recording of a substantial number of breeding sites over a 22 year period allowed us to use an observational time series approach in Study IV. Although the monitoring was aimed at breeding success and not population trends, the scale of change in persistence suggested a large-scale change in factors affecting grebe on the breeding grounds or on their wintering grounds. The decline involved a decrease in both persistence and the number of grebe per active site over the period. None of the habitat variables explained the decline in persistence, however persistence was significantly greater with increasing number of pairs as measured at the start of monitoring in 1991. Similar declines have been recorded in adjacent populations of grebe in Scotland and Sweden without any pertinent factors being identified (Douhan 1998, Ewing et al. 2013, Pöysä et al. 2013).

Determining the reasons for decline is hampered by the lack of demographic data. Determination of standard methodology for counting has been developed (Stien unpub.) but remains to be tested over larger latitudinal gradients and with suitable sampling methodology. Future work should also focus on determining site faithfulness of breeding individuals to determine whether the decline is determined by mortality or movement to new breeding areas. As wintering grounds of individuals are unknown, tracking of individuals to their wintering grounds could also produce pertinent knowledge of factors

that could act negatively on survival during the winter season (e.g. Bogdanova et al. 2011, Delmore et al. 2012, Tranquilla et al. 2014).

4.3. Results and discussion for paper V

The general level of interest in mink control programs is surprisingly low, given that the number of small game hunters in the NAHA was more than 80, 000 in 2012 (SSB 2013a). The low response compromised the strengths of using a questionnaire approach to investigating collaborative efforts to control mink populations at a national scale. Having considered this limitation, there were some clear results that came out of the study and that can be used to determine the appropriate organisation of mink control programs and are relevant to the planning of invasive alien species programs in general.

The majority of mink hunters believed that mink is a conservation concern and particularly to ground nesting birds. Most were interested in conservation of non-red listed birds, including eider and other non-specified red listed species and is likely to reflect both the past and present Norwegian culture involving subsistence of coastal economies from down and egg collection of eiders (Soot-Ryen 1941) as well as the strong interest for grouse and ptarmigan hunting (Kaltenborn et al. 2012). Awareness campaigns for mink and generally for invasive alien species may well benefit therefore, from discovering and highlighting appealing species in areas where red listed species are targeted, in order to achieve conservation goals.

We found support for the hypothesis that mink hunters that received bounty caught more mink than those not receiving bounty, suggesting that introducing bounty as an incentive may result in an increase in mink catch. Evidence shows that well planned control programs that include bounty can be successful in invasive species control (Gosling and Baker 1989, McLeod et al. 2011, Newsome et al. 2014). The planning phase is crucial to a successful control campaign and, should take into account the appropriate spatial and temporal scale to prevent harvesting (Einarsson et al. 2006a, Bonesi and Palazon 2007, Bodey et al. 2009, Bryce et al. 2011, Pasko et al. 2014).

Contrary to expectations regarding the importance of sociality in motivating small game hunters (Andersen et al. 2008), and for hunting participation in general, we found that hunters that do not need to hunt near their home or together with friends and family caught on average more mink than hunters motivated by local hunting and social benefits. Many volunteer studies indicate that social benefits are important for being involved in and long-term participation in volunteer conservation efforts (e.g. Ryan et al. 2001, Asah and Blahna 2012) suggesting a positive relationship between volunteer retention and a sense of belonging (Selinske et al. 2015). Effective mink hunters may well therefore be 'loan wolves' but in common with established invasive alien species are unlikely to be able to cover the scale required to control mink in many areas. Thus, the long-term stability of initiated

control programs may be higher with an element of feedback that includes the whether the goal of large-scale control has been achieved. Mink hunters that were motivated by social interactions and local hunting caught significantly fewer mink. However, these hunters can also be highly relevant to successful control campaigns at landscape scale when organized into networks (e.g. Bryce et al. 2011).

The majority of mink hunters preferred governmental-led programs rather than citizen or landownerinitiated programs. Moreover, the hunters in our survey requested a more active role by the government for providing infrastructure, bounty, trapping equipment, organize landowner permissions to hunt, and to set up recruitment and education programs to increase participation in mink hunting. Favouring top down organisation may well be a direct result of the corporatist style of governance common to all Scandinavian countries and lack of conservation organisations and representation at the local level (Dryzek et al. 2002). It has also been seen to be crucial in achieving ecological and social objectives for invasive alien species management programs in Australia (Ford-Thompson et al. 2012). Given the low interest in mink removal and the history of low participation in previous programs, efforts should initially be concentrated around "conservation hotspots", involving contract operators, bounty payments and awareness and recruitment programs.

5. Concluding remarks and recommendations

In this thesis I have used a variety of study methods at different spatial and temporal scales to explore population processes and management of 2 bird species of conservation concern, common eider and Slavonian grebe, focusing particularly on the role of nest predation in declining populations. I have demonstrated the role of proximate and ultimate causes of nest loss in eider at 2 declining colonies and highlighted the negative effects of human disturbance on nesting success and the potential role of disturbance in decline at one of the colonies. Furthermore, using the stepwise approach of elucidating proximate and ultimate factors has indicated management actions that are highly likely to improve nesting success and may also play a significant role in halting the decline of the eider colonies. I have demonstrated the usefulness of combining investigation of focal species of conservation and targeted invasive alien predator species in order to optimize management decisions when knowledge of both species is poor. I have further demonstrated the regional decline of Slavonian grebe at the northern range of its distribution. Finally, by investigating the level of mink hunting in Norway I have demonstrated that collaborative control programs that include volunteer mink hunters are best focused on hotspots of conservation concern. I view this thesis as an example of adaptive protocols for learning by doing. In contrast to common (mis)conceptions, I have demonstrated that this approach can be undertaken with relatively little funding and resource use and is simple in its design. Thus, conservation management in general, and game management particularly in Norway should be more willing to tackle management challenges using this adaptive protocol approach.

Acknowledgements

Having finished my Masters, I was free to write a report for the Norwegian Environment Agency (NEA) about the status and ecology of-, and control strategies against American mink, together with Rolf Ims and Nigel Yoccoz. This was favourably received by the NEA and led to me writing a successful application for funding of a PhD that focused on development of adaptive management protocols to enable large-scale control of mink in Northern Norway. The PhD was designed to give experience in both research and nature management in Norway. My PhD developed, to take in the wider theme of predation and declining populations of birds and investigating management alternatives for largescale control of mink, as it became apparent that mink were not such a big issue in the study systems I was working in. I'd like to thank Rolf Ims for initiating my lead in writing the initial report and for guiding my research development thereafter. It has been a valuable experience to work with someone with such a focused and positive outlook on events and clarity in thought; thank you for injecting enthusiasm and support into the project and myself when required. I would also like to thank Vera Hausner for coming into the project well after it started and always providing enthusiasm, support and direction in a mind-baffling arena. My nature management work experience was carried out at the Department of Environmental Protection at the Troms County Governor offices. Thank you, Heidi-Marie for guiding me through the system and for your engagement and interest in developing my experience of working in Norwegian nature conservation.

Thanks to my work colleagues at both institutions and wider afield for your good company and many discussions over the years and to Nigel, Jane, Karl-Birger and Vigdis for collaboration on the articles. Thanks to the administrative staff at UiT, particularly Ann-Kirsti, Anne Karine and Gerd Anne for providing great logistic support and thanks to Renate for your good company and competent work in the field. Thank you also to Johan for the ease at which you carried ice ridden mink rafts and traps from A to B and Mathieu for your attempts to refine my crow trap carpentry skills. Audun, Frode and Eva, you solved quite a few boat logistic challenges. Thank you for minimising lost hours in the field due to temperamental engines / disintegrating parts. Thank you to Sveinn Are, for graciously letting me nose in on the Grindøya colony, being open with-, and sharing your data and being a wealth of knowledge about common eiders. I would particularly like to thank Jane, Eva, Janne G, Heidi-Marie, Ivar, Karianne, and Siw for support and motivation during different periods where my work-life balance got disrupted. For a long while, I wasn't sure whether I wanted to, or could finish this PhD. However, I have, and feel very pleased having seen it to its end. Special thanks to Hege, for being there, and not being a scientist. The list could be endless, and would of course have to include my dog. However, this thesis has gone on long enough. Last and biggest thanks go to Torbjørn, Hannah and Audun for your company, love and support.

References

- Aarvak, T., and I. J. Øien. 2009. Kunnskapstatus og forslag til nasjonal handlingsplan for horndykker. Rapport 5.
- Ahola, M., M. Nordström, P. Banks, N. Laanetu, and E. Korpimäki. 2006. Alien mink predation induces prolonged declines in archipelago amphibians. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 273:1261-1265.
- Andersen, O., B. P. Kaltenborn, H. C. Pedersen, T. Storaas, E. Faye-Schjøll, and H. Solvang. 2008. Spørreundersøkelse blant rypejegere etter jaktsesongen 2006/07. Datagrunnlag og noen sentrale funn fra Rypeforvaltningsprosjektet 2006-2011. NINA Rapport 379:44.
- Andersson, M., and P. Waldeck. 2006. Reproductive tactics under severe egg predation: an eider's dilemma. Oecologia **148**:350-355.
- Asah, S. T., and D. J. Blahna. 2012. Motivational functionalism and urban conservation stewardship: implications for volunteer involvement. Conservation Letters **5**:470-477.
- Atkinson, I. A. 2001. Introduced mammals and models for restoration. Biological Conservation **99**:81-96.
- Baillie, J., C. Hilton-Taylor, and S. N. Stuart. 2004. 2004 IUCN red list of threatened species: a global species assessment. IUCN.
- Begon, M., C. R. Townsend, and J. L. Harper. 2006. Ecology: from individuals to ecosystems.
- Bell, S., and R. Vanner. 2011. The Big Society Concept in a Natural Environment Setting. A report to the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs. Policy Studies Institute. Defra, London.
- Bevanger, K., and G. Henriksen. 1995. The distributional history and present status of the American mink (Mustela vison Schreber, 1777) in Norway. Pages 11-14.
- Bird Life International. 2011. Species factsheet: *Podiceps auritus*. Downloaded from <u>http://www.birdlife.org</u> on 22/04/2015
- Bird Life International. 2015. Species factsheet: Common Eider (*Somateria mollissima*). Downloaded from <u>http://www.birdlife.org</u> on 22/04/2015
- BirdLife International. 2014. Species factsheet: *Corvus corone*. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2014.3. Downloaded from http://www.birdlife.org on 22/04/2015.
- Birks, J., and I. Linn. 1982. Studies of Home range of the feral mink, *Mustela vison*. Symp. zoo. soc. Lond. **49**:231-257.
- Bodey, T. W., S. Bearhop, S. S. Roy, J. Newton, and R. A. McDonald. 2010. Behavioural responses of invasive American mink Neovison vison to an eradication campaign, revealed by stable isotope analysis. Journal of Applied Ecology 47:114-120.
- Bogdanova, M. I., F. Daunt, M. Newell, R. A. Phillips, M. P. Harris, and S. Wanless. 2011. Seasonal interactions in the black-legged kittiwake, *Rissa tridactyla*: links between breeding

performance and winter distribution. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences **278**:2412-2418.

- Bolduc, F., and M. Guillemette. 2003. Human disturbance and nesting success of Common Eiders: interaction between visitors and gulls. Biological Conservation **110**:77-83.
- Bolton, M., G. Tyler, K. Smith, and R. Bamford. 2007. The impact of predator control on lapwing Vanellus vanellus breeding success on wet grassland nature reserves. Journal of Applied Ecology **44**:534-544.
- Bonesi, L., N. Dunstone, and M. O'Connell. 2000. Winter selection of habitats within intertidal foraging areas by mink (*Mustela vison*). Journal of Zoology **250**:419-424.
- Bonesi, L., and D. Macdonald. 2004. Impact of released Eurasian otters on a population of American mink: a test using an experimental approach. Oikos **106**:9-18.
- Bonesi, L., and S. Palazon. 2007. The American mink in Europe: Status, impacts, and control. Biological Conservation **134**:470-483.
- Bremner, A., and K. Park. 2007. Public attitudes to the management of invasive non-native species in Scotland. Biological Conservation **139**:306-314.
- Brownstein, G., R. Blick, C. Johns, P. Bricher, A. Fletcher, and P. Erskine. 2014. Optimising a Sampling Design for Endangered Wetland Plant Communities: Another Call for Adaptive Management in Monitoring. Wetlands:1-9.
- Bryce, R., M. K. Oliver, L. Davies, H. Gray, J. Urquhart, and X. Lambin. 2011. Turning back the tide of American mink invasion at an unprecedented scale through community participation and adaptive management. Biological Conservation 144:575-583.
- Bustnes, J. O., and K. E. Erikstad. 1993. Site fidelity in breeding common eider Somateria mollissima females. Ornis Fennica **70**:11-16.
- Camphuysen, C., C. Berrevoets, H. Cremers, A. Dekinga, R. Dekker, B. Ens, T. Van der Have, R. Kats, T. Kuiken, and M. Leopold. 2002. Mass mortality of common eiders (*Somateria mollissima*) in the Dutch Wadden Sea, winter 1999/2000: starvation in a commercially exploited wetland of international importance. Biological Conservation **106**:303-317.
- Castilla, J. C. 2000. Roles of experimental marine ecology in coastal management and conservation. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology **250**:3-21.
- Chesness, R. A., M. M. Nelson, and W. H. Longley. 1968. The effect of predator removal on pheasant reproductive success. The Journal of Wildlife Management:683-697.
- Christensen, H. 1995. Determinants of Otter (*Lutra lutra*) distribution in Norway. Effects of Harvest, Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCB's), Human Popoulation Density and Competition with Mink Mustela vison. Trondheim.
- Coombs, F. 1978. The crows: a study of the corvids of Europe. Batsford.
- Côté, I., and W. Sutherland. 1997. The effectiveness of removing predators to protect bird populations. Conservation Biology **11**(2):395-405.

- Coulson, J. C. 2010. A long-term study of the population dynamics of Common Eiders *Somateria mollissima*: why do several parameters fluctuate markedly? Bird Study **57**:1-18.
- Crabtree, R. L., and M. L. Wolfe. 1988. Effects of alternate prey on skunk predation of waterfowl nests. Wildlife Society Bulletin:163-169.
- Craik, J.C.A. 1997. Long-term effects of North American Mink *Mustela vison* on seabirds in western Scotland. Bird Study **44**:303-309.
- Craik, J.C.A. 1995. Effects of North American mink on the breeding success of terns and smaller gulls in west Scotland. Seabird **17**:3-11.
- Cramp, S., K. E. L. Simmons, I. J. Ferguson-Lees, R. Gillmor, P. A. D. Hollom, R. Hudson, E. M. Nicholson, M. A. Ogilvie, K. H. Voous, and J. Wattel. 1977. Handbook of the birds of Europe, the Middle East and North Africa. . Oxford University Press, London.
- Delmore, K. E., J. W. Fox, and D. E. Irwin. 2012. Dramatic intraspecific differences in migratory routes, stopover sites and wintering areas, revealed using light-level geolocators. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences **279**:4582-4589.
- Descamps, S., N. G. Yoccoz, J. M. Gaillard, H. G. Gilchrist, K. E. Erikstad, S. A. Hanssen, B. Cazelles, M. R. Forbes, and J. Bêty. 2010. Detecting population heterogeneity in effects of North Atlantic Oscillations on seabird body condition: get into the rhythm. Oikos 119:1526-1536.
- Desholm, M., T. K. Christensen, G. Scheiffarth, M. Hario, Å. Andersson, B. Ens, C. J. Camphuysen, L. Nilsson, C. M. Waltho, and S. H. Lorentsen. 2002. Status of the Baltic/Wadden Sea population of the Common Eider Somateria m. mollissima. Wildfowl 53:167-204.
- Didham, R. K., J. M. Tylianakis, M. A. Hutchison, R. M. Ewers, and N. J. Gemmell. 2005. Are invasive species the drivers of ecological change? Trends in Ecology & Evolution **20**:470-474.
- Dillon, I. A., M. H. Hancock, and R. W. Summers. 2010. Provisioning of Slavonian Grebe Podiceps auritus chicks at nests in Scotland. Bird Study **57**:563-567.
- Directorate for naturforvaltning. 2009. Handlingsplan for horndykker *Podiceps auritus*. Rapport 2009-7. 32 sider.
- Douhan, B. 1998. Svarthakedoppingen en fågel i tilbakegang i Sverige. Vår fågelvräld 57:7 22.
- Dryzek, J. S., C. Hunold, D. Schlosberg, D. Downes, and H. K. Hernes. 2002. Environmental transformation of the state: the USA, Norway, Germany and the UK. Political studies **50**:659-682.
- Dunstone, N., and J. Birks. 1983. Activity budget and habitat usage by coastal-living mink (*Mustela vison Schreber*). Acta Zoologica Fennica. 174:189-191.
- Dunstone, N., and J. Birks. 1987. The feeding ecology of mink (*Mustela vison*) in coastal habitat. Journal of Zoology **212**:69-83.
- Dunstone, N., and J. Davies. 1993. The mink. Poyser.

- Einarsson, Á., A. Gardarsson, G. Gíslason, and G. Gudbergsson. 2006. Populations of ducks and trout of the River Laxá, Iceland, in relation to variation in food resources. Hydrobiologia **567**:183-194.
- Erikstad, K., R. Blom, and S. Myrberget. 1982. Territorial hooded crows as predators on willow ptarmigan nests. The Journal of Wildlife Management **46**:109-114.
- Erikstad, K. E., J. Bustnes, and S. A. Hanssen. 2009. Key site monitoring on Grindøya in 2008. Short Report 7-2009.
- Erikstad, K. E., J. Bustnes, and S. A. Hanssen. 2010. Key site monitoring on Grindøya in 2009. Short Report 7 - 2010.
- Erikstad, K. E., J. O. Bustnes, and T. Moum. 1993. Clutch size determination in precocial birds a study of the common eider. Auk **110**:623-628.
- Erikstad, K. E., and T. Tveraa. 1995. Does the cost of incubation set limits to clutch size in common eiders *Somateria mollissima*? Oecologia **103**:270-274.
- Erikstad, K. E., T. Tveraa, and J. O. Bustnes. 1998. Significance of intraclutch egg-size variation in Common Eider: the role of egg size and quality of ducklings. Journal of avian biology:3-9.
- EU. 2014. REGULATION (EU) No 1143/2014 OF THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT AND OF THE COUNCIL of 22 October 2014 on the prevention and management of the introduction and spread of invasive alien species. Official journal of The European Union.
- Ewing, S. R., S. Benn, N. Cowie, L. Wilson, and J. D. Wilson. 2013. Effects of weather variation on a declining population of Slavonian Grebes Podiceps auritus. Journal of Ornithology 154:995-1006.
- Faaborg, J. 1976. Habitat selection and territorial behavior of the small grebes of North Dakota. The Wilson Bulletin:390-399.
- Fischer, A., S. Selge, R. van der Wal, and B. M. Larson. 2014. The Public and Professionals Reason Similarly about the Management of Non-Native Invasive Species: A Quantitative Investigation of the Relationship between Beliefs and Attitudes. PloS one **9**:e105495.
- Fisher, R. A. 1930. The genetical theory of natural selection. Oxford. Page 272.
- Fjeldså, J. 1973a. Distribution and geographical variation of the Horned Grebe *Podiceps auritus* (Linnaeus, 1758). Ornis Scandinavica:55-86.
- Fjeldså, J. 1973c. Feeding and habitat selection of the horned grebe, *Podiceps auritus* (Aves), in the breeding season. Vidensk. Meddr dansk haturh. Foren **136**:57 95.
- Fjeldså, J. 1973e. Territory and the regulation of poulation density and recruitment in the horned grebe *Podiceps auritus auritus* Boje, 1822. Vidensk. Meddr dansk haturh. Foren **136**:117-189.
- Fjeldså, J. 1980. Forekomst av fugl i vann og våtmarksområder i Salten, Ofoten, Vesterålen og Lofoten.
- Fjeldså, J. 2004. The grebes: Podicipedidae. Oxford University Press, USA.

- Ford-Thompson, A., C. Snell, G. Saunders, and P. C. White. 2012. Stakeholder participation in management of invasive vertebrates. Conservation Biology **26**:345-356.
- Fournier, M. A., and J. E. Hines. 1999. Breeding ecology of the horned grebe *Podiceps auritus* in subarctic wetlands. Canadian wildlife Service **Occasional Paper Number 99**:33 s.
- Fulton, D. C., M. J. Manfredo, and J. Lipscomb. 1996. Wildlife value orientations: A conceptual and measurement approach. Human Dimensions of Wildlife **1**:24-47.
- Gaillard, J.-M., M. Festa-Bianchet, N. Yoccoz, A. Loison, and C. Toigo. 2000. Temporal variation in fitness components and population dynamics of large herbivores. Annual Review of ecology and Systematics:367-393.
- Gerell, R. 1970. Home Ranges and Movements of the Mink Mustela vison Shreber in Southern Sweden. Oikos:160-173.
- Gerell, R. 1971. Distributional history, food habits, diel behaviour, territoriality, and population fluctuations of the mink Mustela vison Schreber in Sweden, Lund.
- Gosling, L., and S. Baker. 1989. The eradication of muskrats and coypus from Britain. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society **38**:39-51.
- Graham, I., and X. Lambin. 2002a. The impact of weasel predation on cyclic field-vole survival: the specialist predator hypothesis contradicted. Journal of Animal Ecology **71**:946-956.
- Götmark, F. 1989. Costs and benefits to eiders nesting in gull colonies a field experiment. Ornis Scandinavica **20**:283-288.
- Halliwell, E., and D. Macdonald. 1996. American mink Mustela vison in the Upper Thames catchment: relationship with selected prey species and den availability. Biological Conservation **76**:51-56.
- Hanssen, S., K. Erikstad, V. Johnsen, and J. Bustnes. 2003a. Differential investment and costs during avian incubation determined by individual quality: an experimental study of the common eider (Somateria mollissima). Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 270:531.
- Hanssen, S. A., H. Engebretsen, and K. E. Erikstad. 2002. Incubation start and egg size in relation to body reserves in the common eider. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology **52**:282-288.
- Hanssen, S. A., and K. E. Erikstad. 2012. The long-term consequences of egg predation. Behavioral Ecology:ars198.
- Hanssen, S. A., I. Folstad, and K. E. Erikstad. 2006. White plumage reflects individual quality in female eiders. Animal Behaviour **71**:337-343.
- Hanssen, S. A., I. Folstad, K. E. Erikstad, and A. Oksanen. 2003d. Costs of parasites in common eiders: effects of antiparasite treatment. Oikos **100**:105-111.
- Hanssen, S. A., B. Moe, B. J. Bårdsen, F. Hanssen, and G. W. Gabrielsen. 2013. A natural antipredation experiment: predator control and reduced sea ice increases colony size in a long-lived duck. Ecology and evolution **3**:3554-3564.

- Hario, M., and J. Rintala. 2006. Fledgling production and population trends in Finnish common eiders (Somateria mollissima mollissima)—evidence for density dependence. Canadian Journal of Zoology 84:1038-1046.
- Hario, M., and J. Rintala. 2009. Age of first breeding in the Common Eider Somateria m. mollissima population in the northern Baltic Sea. Ornis Fennica **86**:81-88.
- Harrington, L. A., A. L. Harrington, N. Yamaguchi, M. D. Thom, P. Ferreras, T. R. Windham, and D. W.
 Macdonald. 2009. The impact of native competitors on an alien invasive: temporal niche shifts to avoid interspecific aggression. Ecology **90**:1207-1216.
- Haukioja, E. 1969. Mortality rates of some Finnish passerines. Ornis Fennica:171-178.
- Helyars, A. 2005. The ecology of American Mink (*Mustela vison*); response to control. PhD Thesis, Game Conservancy Annual Review. University of York.
- Holling, C. 1959. The components of predation as revealed by a study of small-mammal predation of the European pine sawfly. The Canadian Entomologist **91**:293-320.
- Holling, C. S. 1978. Adaptive environmental assessment and management. Adaptive environmental assessment and management.
- Holyoak, D. 1971. Movements and mortality of corvidae. Bird Study 18:97-106.
- Ibánez-Álamo, J. D., O. Sanllorente, and M. Soler. 2012. The impact of researcher disturbance on nest predation rates: a meta-analysis. Ibis **154**:5-14.
- Inger, R., R. Gregory, J. P. Duffy, I. Stott, P. Voříšek, and K. J. Gaston. 2015. Common European birds are declining rapidly while less abundant species' numbers are rising. Ecology letters **18**:28-36.
- Kaltenborn, B. P., O. Andersen, J. Vittersø, and T. K. Bjerke. 2012. Attitudes of Norwegian ptarmigan hunters towards hunting goals and harvest regulations: the effects of environmental orientation. Biodiversity and Conservation **21**:3369-3384.
- Kauhala, K. 1996. Distributional history of the American mink (Mustela vison) in Finland with special reference to the trends in otter (Lutra lutra) populations. Ann Zool. Fennici **33**:283-291.
- Kettungen, M., P. Genovesi, S. Gollasch, S. Pagad, U. Starfinger, P. ten Brink, and C. Shine. 2008.
 Technical support to EU strategy on invasive species (IAS) Assessment of the impacts of IAS in Europe and the EU (final module report for the European Commission). Brussels, Belgium.
- Kålås, J., Å. Viken, S. Henriksen, and S. Skjelseth. 2010. The 2010 Norwegian red list for species. Norwegian Biodiversity Information Centre, Norway.
- Lehikoinen, A., M. Kilpi, and M. Öst. 2006. Winter climate affects subsequent breeding success of common eiders. Global Change Biology **12**:1355-1365.
- Lehikoinen, A., M. Öst, T. Hollmén, and M. Kilpi. 2008. Does sex-specific duckling mortality contribute to male bias in adult Common Eiders. The Condor **110**:574-578.

- Lindenmayer, D. B., and G. E. Likens. 2009. Adaptive monitoring: a new paradigm for long-term research and monitoring. Trends in Ecology & Evolution **24**:482-486.
- Loman, J. 1980. Reproduction in a population of the hooded crow *Corvus cornix*. Holarctic Ecology **3**:26-35.
- Madden, C. F., B. Arroyo, and A. Amar. 2015. A review of the impacts of corvids on bird productivity and abundance. Ibis **157**:1-16.
- Martin, T. E. 1993. Nest Predation and Nest Sites New Perspectives on Old Patterns. BioScience **43**:523-532.
- Matthiopoulos, J., K. Graham, S. Smout, C. Asseburg, S. Redpath, S. Thirgood, P. Hudson, and J. Harwood. 2007. Sensitivity to assumptions in models of generalist predation on a cyclic prey. Ecology **88**:2576-2586.
- Marzluff, J. M., and E. Neatherlin. 2006. Corvid response to human settlements and campgrounds: causes, consequences, and challenges for conservation. Biological Conservation **130**:301-314.
- McLeod, L. J., G. R. Saunders, and A. Miners. 2011. Can shooting be an effective management tool for foxes? Preliminary insights from a management programme. Ecological Management & Restoration **12**:224-226.
- Mehlum, F. 1991. Egg predation in a breeding colony of the Common Eider *Somateria mollissima* in Kongsfjorden, Svalbard. Skrifter- Norsk Polarinstitutt:37-45.
- Melletti, M., and M. Mirabile. 2010. Hanging Behavior of the Hooded Crow (*Corvus cornix*). The Wilson Journal of Ornithology **122**:183-185.
- Milne, H. 1974. Breeding numbers and reporductive rate of eiders at Sands of Forvie National Nature Reserve, Scotland. Ibis **116**:135-154.
- Neatherlin, E. A., and J. M. Marzluff. 2004. Responses of American crow populations to campgrounds in remote native forest landscapes. Journal of Wildlife Management **68**:708-718.
- Newsome, T. M., M. S. Crowther, and C. R. Dickman. 2014. Rapid recolonisation by the European red fox: how effective are uncoordinated and isolated control programs? European Journal of Wildlife Research **60**:749-757.
- Newton, I. 1998. Population limitation in birds. Academic Press.
- Nisbet, I. C. 2000. Disturbance, habituation, and management of waterbird colonies. Waterbirds:312-332.
- Noel, L. E., S. R. Johnson, G. M. O'Doherty, and M. K. Butcher. 2005. Common eider(*Somateria mollissima v-nigrum*) nest cover and depredation on central Alaskan Beaufort Sea Barrier Islands. Arctic **58**:129-136.
- Norbury, G., A. Byrom, R. Pech, J. Smith, D. Clarke, D. Anderson, and G. Forrester. 2013. Invasive mammals and habitat modification interact to generate unforeseen outcomes for indigenous fauna. Ecological Applications **23**:1707-1721.

- Norevik, G. 2014. Horned Grebe, Podiceps auritus and Red-necked Grebe Podiceps grisegena in Sweden 2011 results from a national survey. Ornis Svecica **24**:81-98.
- Park, K. 2004. Assessment and management of invasive alien predators. Ecology and Society 9(2):12.
- Parker, H. 1985. Effect of culling on population size in hooded crows *Corvus corone cornix*. Ornis Scandinavica **16**:299-304.
- Parker, H., and H. Holm. 1990. Patterns of nutrient and energy expenditure in female common eiders nesting in the high Arctic. The Auk **107**:660-668.
- Pasko, S., J. Goldberg, C. MacNeil, and M. Campbell. 2014. Review of harvest incentives to control invasive species. Management of Biological Invasions **5**:263-277.
- Picozzi, N. 1975. Crow predation on marked nests. The Journal of Wildlife Management:151-155.
- Pieron, M. R., F. C. Rohwer, M. J. Chamberlain, M. D. Kaller, and J. Lancaster. 2013. Response of breeding duck pairs to predator reduction in North Dakota. The Journal of Wildlife Management 77:663-671.
- Poorter, M. D., S. Pagad, and M. I. Ullah. 2007. Invasive Alien Species and Protected Areas, A Scoping Report.
- Pöysä, H., J. Rintala, A. Lehikoinen, and R. A. Väisänen. 2013. The importance of hunting pressure, habitat preference and life history for population trends of breeding waterbirds in Finland. European Journal of Wildlife Research **59**:245-256.
- Redpath, S. M., and S. J. Thirgood. 1999. Numerical and functional responses in generalist predators: hen harriers and peregrines on Scottish grouse moors. Journal of Animal Ecology **68**:879-892.
- Reiertsen, T. K., R. T. Barrett, and K. E. Erikstad. 2013. Kittiwakes on the cliff edge: a demographic analysis of a steeply declining arctic kittiwake population. PhD. thesis.
- Reynolds, J. C., M. J. Short, and R. J. Leigh. 2004. Development of population control strategies for mink Mustela vison, using floating rafts as monitors and trap sites. Biological Conservation 120:533-543.
- Richardson, T., T. Gardali, and S. Jenkins. 2009. Review and meta-analysis of camera effects on avian nest success. Journal of Wildlife Management **73**:287-293.
- Ruscoe, W. A., D. S. Ramsey, R. P. Pech, P. J. Sweetapple, I. Yockney, M. C. Barron, M. Perry, G. Nugent, R. Carran, and R. Warne. 2011. Unexpected consequences of control: competitive vs. predator release in a four-species assemblage of invasive mammals. Ecology Letters 14:1035-1042.
- Ryan, R. L., R. Kaplan, and R. E. Grese. 2001. Predicting volunteer commitment in environmental stewardship programmes. Journal of Environmental Planning and Management **44**:629-648.
- Šálek, M., J. Svobodová, V. Bejček, and T. Albrecht. 2004. Predation on artificial nests in relation to the numbers of small mammals in the Krušné hory Mts., the Czech Republic. Folia Zool 53:312-318.

- Salo, P., M. Nordstrom, R. Thomson, and E. Korpimaki. 2008. Risk induced by a native top predator reduces alien mink movements. Journal of Animal Ecology **77**:1092-1098.
- Sargeant, A. B., M. A. Sovada, and T. L. Shaffer. 1995. Seasonal predator removal relative to hatch rate of duck nests in waterfowl production areas. Wildlife Society Bulletin:507-513.
- Schneider, M. 2001. Habitat loss, fragmentation and predator impact: spatial implications for prey conservation. Journal of Applied Ecology:720-735.
- Selinske, M. J., J. Coetzee, K. Purnell, and A. T. Knight. 2015. Understanding the Motivations, Satisfaction, and Retention of Landowners in Private Land Conservation Programs. Conservation Letters.
- Sharp, R. L., L. R. Larson, and G. T. Green. 2011. Factors influencing public preferences for invasive alien species management. Biological Conservation **144**:2097-2104.
- Simberloff, D., J.-L. Martin, P. Genovesi, V. Maris, D. A. Wardle, J. Aronson, F. Courchamp, B. Galil, E. García-Berthou, and M. Pascal. 2013. Impacts of biological invasions: what's what and the way forward. Trends in Ecology & Evolution **28**:58-66.
- Sinclair, A. 1989. Population regulation in animals. *in* Symposium of the British Ecological Society.
- Smith, R. K., A. S. Pullin, G. B. Stewart, and W. J. Sutherland. 2010. Effectiveness of predator removal for enhancing bird populations. Conservation Biology **24**:820-829.
- Sonerud, G. A. 2001. Ignorant hooded crows follow knowledgeable roost-mates to food: support for the information centre hypothesis. Proceedings: Biological Sciences **268**:827-831.
- Sonerud, G. A., and P. E. Fjeld. 1987. Long-term memory in egg predators: an experiment with a hooded crow. Ornis Scandinavica:323-325.
- Soot-Ryen , T. 1941. Egg- og dunvær i Troms fylke Tromsø Museums årshefter, Naturhistorisk avd. Nr. 20 **62** (1939).
- SSB. 2013a. Aktive jegere, 2012/2013. https://www.ssb.no/jeja
- SSB. 2013b. Småvilt- og rådyrjakt. <u>https://www.ssb.no/jord-skog-jakt-og-fiskeri/statistikker/srjakt/aar/2013-08-08</u>
- Steele, B. B., A. Lehikoinen, M. Ost, and M. Kilpi. 2007. The cost of mate guarding in the Common Eider. Ornis Fennica **84**:49.
- Stien, J., R. A. Ims, and N. G. Yoccoz. 2011. Invasive American Mink (*Neovison vison*): Status, ecology and control strategies Scientific basis for action plan against American Mink in Norway.
- Stien, J., N. G. Yoccoz, and R. A. Ims. 2010. Nest predation in declining populations of common eiders Somateria mollissima: an experimental evaluation of the role of hooded crows Corvus cornix. Wildlife Biology 16:123-134.
- Strann, K.-B., V. Frivoll, J. Heggås, and M. Hagtvedt. 2014. Overvåking av hekkende horndykker i Troms 2013.

Strann, K. B., and V. Frivoll. 2010. Overvåking av hekkende horndykker i Troms 2009.

- Swennen, C. 1991. Fledgling production of EidersSomateria mollissima in The Netherlands. Journal für Ornithologie **132**:427-437.
- Tranquilla, L. A. M., W. A. Montevecchi, D. A. Fifield, A. Hedd, A. J. Gaston, G. J. Robertson, and R. A. Phillips. 2014. Individual winter movement strategies in two species of Murre (Uria spp.) in the Northwest Atlantic. PloS one **9**:e90583.
- Ulfvens, J. 1988. Nest characteristics and nest survival in the Horned Grebe *Podiceps auritus* and great crested grebe Podiceps cristatus in a Finnish archipelago. Annales Zoologici Fennici **25**:293-298.
- Underwood, A. J. 1994. On beyond BACI: Sampling designs that might reliably detect environmental disturbances. Ecological Applications **4**:3-15.
- Valkama, J., E. Korpimäki, B. Arroyo, P. Beja, V. Bretagnolle, E. Bro, R. Kenward, S. Manosa, S. M. Redpath, and S. Thirgood. 2005. Birds of prey as limiting factors of gamebird populations in Europe: a review. Biological Reviews **80**:171-203.
- Walters, C. J., and C. S. Holling. 1990. Large-scale management experiments and learning by doing. Ecology **71**:2060-2068.
- Watson, M. D., G. J. Robertson, and F. Cooke. 1993. Egg-laying time and laying interval in the common eider. The Condor **95**:869-878.
- Williams, B. K. 2011. Adaptive management of natural resources—framework and issues. Journal of Environmental Management **92**:1346-1353.
- Williams, B. K., and E. D. Brown. 2014. Adaptive management: from more talk to real action. Environmental management **53**:465-479.
- Wilson, H. M., P. L. Flint, A. N. Powell, J. B. Grand, and C. L. Moran. 2012. Population ecology of breeding Pacific common eiders on the Yukon-Kuskokwim Delta, Alaska. Wildlife Monographs 182:1-28.
- Yamaguchi, N., and D. Macdonald. 2003. The burden of co-occupancy: intraspecific resource competition and spacing patterns in American mink, *Mustela vison*. Journal of Mammalogy:1341-1355.
- Yamaguchi, N., R. Sarno, W. Johnson, S. O'Brien, and D. Macdonald. 2004. Multiple paternity and reproductive tactics of free-ranging American minks, *Mustela vison*. Journal of Mammalogy 85:432-439.
- Yoccoz, N. G., K. E. Erikstad, J. O. Bustnes, S. A. Hanssen, and T. Tveraa. 2002. Costs of reproduction in common eiders (*Somateria mollissima*): an assessment of relationships between reproductive effort and future survival and reproduction based on observational and experimental studies. Journal of Applied Statistics **29**:57-64.

- Zalewski, A., S. B. Piertney, H. Zalewska, and X. Lambin. 2009. Landscape barriers reduce gene flow in an invasive carnivore: geographical and local genetic structure of American mink in Scotland. Molecular Ecology **18**:1601-1615.
- Zduniak, P., and L. Kuczyński. 2003. Breeding biology of the Hooded Crow *Corvus corone cornix* in Warta river valley (W Poland). Acta Ornithologica **38**:143 150.
- Öst, M., K. Jaatinen, and B. Steele. 2007. Aggressive females seize central positions and show increased vigilance in brood-rearing coalitions of eiders. Animal Behaviour **73**:239-247.